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Minutes of the State Executive Meeting held on the 24th October 2008
at the Horsham RSL Sub-Branch Inc. at 8:00 am
· Present
Chairman





(Major General D J McLachlan)

State Senior Vice President



(Mr R S Webster)

State Vice President




(Mr G McL Logan)

State Honorary Treasurer



(Mr J F Cullen)

Chief Executive Officer




(Mr M H Annett)

Messrs P J Byrne, H Heslop, D Lewien, F Matons, (Mrs) A Pahl, J Paterson, K V Rossi and  R N Slaughter.
The Chief Financial Officer (Mark Sherlock), the Chief Operations Officer (Mark Johnson) and the Manager Appeals (Peter Smith) were in attendance. 
· Silent Tribute
The Chairman and the members of the Executive observed a silent tribute to fallen and departed comrades.
Sir Peter Derham AC KStJ, member of Headquarters – passed away 24th September 2008

Mr Charles Stevens, Life Member of the Mentone RSL, recipient of both the Meritorious 
Service Medal and Life Membership with Gold Badge, member of the 
State Executive from 
1985-1999 and State Council 1990-2003, tireless volunteer worker with wife Bette – 
passed away 27th September 2008
The Hon. Sir John Young KCMG AC KStJ, past Lieutenant Governor of Victoria 1974-1995, 
Chief Justice of Victoria 1974 -1991 and Honorary Colonel of the Royal Victorian 
Regiment and the 4/19th PWLH - passed away October 2008
Mr Hugh Lewis,  volunteer member at the Heidelberg Repatriation Hospital and current 
Secretary of the Fairfield|Alphington RSL – passed away 15th October 2008 

Mr Peter Venn MBE, former State Secretary of the Victorian Branch 1965-1989, and a current 
Trustee of ANZAC House. Awarded an 
MBE in 1977 for services to the veteran community 
and Life Membership with Gold Badge in 1989 – passed away 17th October 2008 

Mr Geoff Knox, former member of the RSL Licensed Sub-Branches Association – passed away 
23rd October 2008.

· Apologies
Messrs Mark Brown, Brian Cairns, Hayden Shell and Tony Wilson.
· Welcome
The State President opened the meeting by thanking the President, and the Committee and staff  of the Horsham Sub-Branch, for the wonderful hospitality extended to the State Executive during their two day visit.
The State President advised that he would be leaving the meeting early to attend the funeral of Mr Peter Venn, the former State Secretary of the Victorian Branch.

· Minutes
It was MOVED that the minutes of the previous meeting held on the 22nd August 2008 be received.




(Rossi - Heslop)



Cd.
· Review of Action Items
a.
Maribyrnong|Maidstone Sub-Branch
The Chief Executive Officer updated the State Executive on the current situation regarding the Maribyrnong|Maidstone Sub-Branch and the ex-Service Clubs.

The Sub-Branch has continued to carry on with a small number of members on the Committee.  The Service membership of the Sub-Branch has diminished and it seems it is no longer feasible for them to remain as an active Sub-Branch.  It was noted the land is owned by the City of Brimbank.
The Vice President of the Sub-Branch is to meet with the Chief Executive Officer in the next couple of weeks to discuss the Sub-Branch’s future and their intentions.
The Brimbank Council is keen to support the continuation of a ‘Community Club’ on the site.  It may well be that we separate the formal connection between the League and the Sub-Branch and allow those Social Members of the ex-Services Club to go their own way and create a ‘Community Club’, which is their desire to do.

A further report will be given to the November meeting.

b.
Future of the League Seminar
The Chief Executive Officer advised that the format for the Seminar has been completed and will be circulated next week.  Registration numbers are very good.

Members of the State Executive, the Chairwoman of VAWACC Committee, the Chairman of the LSBA and the State Advisory Council will be in attendance, as well as representatives from each of the Regional Committees.

The three key matters to be discussed are:

· Sub-Branch Committees – Sustaining their skills and enthusiasm

· State Branch Structure to support State Executive

· State Executive Structure and Interaction with the Regions and Membership

The format of the Seminar was accepted.

Mrs Pahl suggested that a Welfare Study post 2009 should be considered and it would be preferable to engage an outside organisation to look at the delivery of welfare.  The State President agreed with her comment about a study, but suggested that is very difficult for outside organisations to understand the peculiarities of the RSL.  It may have more merit to engage someone from within the RSL itself, but from another State.  
c.
Debts to the State Branch by Licensed Sub-Branches
The Chief Operations Officer advised that as at today’s date, 15 Sub-Branches are in debt to the State Branch owing $66,000.  Perhaps seven or eight of the 15 may be able to meet their obligation.   The State President requested that the Chief Operations Officer write to the concerned Sub-Branches and seek the status of their financial position in relation to their debt to the State Branch.

The Chief Operations Officer has sought a commitment from the Network in relation to work required to be conducted on their behalf regarding 2012 arrangements.    We have budgeted $375,000 to be proportioned across the Network.  38 Sub-Branches have not as yet made a commitment which equates to $244,000.  No Sub-Branch has indicated that they will not commit to it and it was noted that they have until 2010 to fulfil this obligation.

d.
Benchmarking
This matter refers to the presentation given by Mr Mark Jenkins to the August meeting. “Benchmarking” in this regard deals with looking at a sustainable gaming industry for the RSL over the next 15 years.

Bryan Arendse has identified our Licensed Sub-Branches who are under performing and this information has been passed to Mr Jenkins.  A report will be prepared by Resurg and returned to us by the end of November.  We will then discuss the findings with the Sub-Branches concerned.

It was noted that there are only seven Sub-Branches participating in the second group of workshops. The State President asked the Chief Operations Officer to provide him with the names of those on the ‘watch list’ and those who have decided not to participate in the workshop.
This matter is to be raised at the next collective forum of the LSBA to be held on the 6th November.

e.
Sample ANZAC Day Badges
Not yet available. Deferred to November meeting.

f.
Appeals
The Appeals Director, Mr Peter Smith, was in attendance and was given the opportunity to give a short report on Appeals.

2008 ANZAC Appeal

2008 Appeal total as at 21st October $2,499,953.71.  286 Sub-Branches participated, five Sub-Branches are still to remit – Avenel, Balmoral, Dandenong Ranges, Italian and Longwarry.

2008 Poppy Appeal

All orders for the 2008 Appeal have been dispatched.  269 Sub-Branches are participating in the Appeal.  The launch of the Appeal will be held at Federation Square on the 30th October.  Great success with the $25 poppy to commemorate the 90th Anniversary of Armistice – 10,000 ordered and only 400 remain in stock.  17 Sub-Branches did not respond to a request re stock requirements.  The State President asked for the name of those Sub-Branches.
Observations/Challenges

Mr Smith sees the following as issues facing the Branch:-

· Volunteer numbers decreasing

· Need to raise our profile and general awareness

· Tight financial climate

· Competition pressure

· Tougher times ahead

Strategy

To address the above issues, we need to:-

· Develop a Marketing and Communications strategy to raise awareness and profile

· Market ourselves more professionally

· Make RSL appeals and veteran welfare ‘top of mind’

· Form partnerships

· Engage wider community

· Make donating easier – credit card, online

Appeals Stock
· Future special tokens|poppies to be $30
· Enhanced ANZAC tokens


   
- enhanced $10 and $20 tokens – colour fill ‘A’
· Consider change to $50 token
· Change to backing cards to keep our range ‘fresh’
· Enhance $20 poppy to become a metal badge

Wristbands – ANZAC Appeal 2009 
Wristbands are often requested.  Currently in process of having samples made to be available for the 2009 ANZAC Appeal.  There appears to be no occupational health and safety issues with regard to children wearing them.  One size to fit all.

The words to be embossed on the band are yet to be determined.  Suggestions include ‘Lest We Forget’ or ‘We Will Remember Them’ (the latter being favoured by the State President).  Mr Peter Smith was asked to conduct a straw poll and advise the results to the State Executive.

The State Executive endorsed the idea of wristbands and directed the Appeals Director to proceed with the proposal.

The State President thanked Mr Smith for his report.  He noted the magnificent result we achieve with our appeals, particularly when they are compared with other States.

Mrs Pahl suggested that the Department of Defence be approached in an effort to have servicewomen assist with appeal selling. Women in uniform are always popular with the general public.  The Chief Executive Officer is to pursue this with Defence.
The Appeals Director also mentioned that poppies have been placed in 200 real estate offices following an offer by the Real Estate Institute of Victoria. Hopefully this will be an ongoing partnership as there are over 1900 real estate offices in Victoria alone.

g.
Capitation Fees – Groupings|Percentages (Membership Promotion)
Deferred to the Chief Operations Officer’s Report.

h.
Capitation Fees – Outstanding Payments by Sub-Branches
The Chief Financial Officer advised that only 11 Sub-Branches owe capitation fees to the State Branch.  Of the 11, some have made part payments.  The Sub-Branch with the most outstanding debt is Phillip Island.  The Chief Financial Officer has meet with the Sub-Branch and it is understood that the outstanding fees will be paid by the end of November.

It was reiterated by the State Executive that capitation fees belong to the State Branch as soon as the member pays his|her subscription.  Sub-Branches are required to remit capitation fees at the end of the month in which they are received.

i.
Mirboo North Sub-Branch
A watching brief is being kept.
j.
Encouraging Young People to Volunteer ‘YourRSL’
Deferred to General Business.

k.
‘Vanish’ Organisation – Wards of the State
Deferred to November meeting.

l.
Vasey|RSL Care Ltd – Board Nominations 

It was moved that the RSL nominate Mr Brian Flynn and Mr Beresford King to the Board of Vasey/RSL Care as the RSL’s representatives.





(Rossi – Matons)
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m.
Mufti
The State President expressed some misgivings that he had about Mufti and that it is perhaps too NSW centric.    He also believes that when Mufti is compared to publications from other states, it is, in his opinion, second rate.

He cited the Tasmania journal as very high quality, particularly its content and the contribution made by Sub-Branches.

The State President issued a challenge to Sub-Branches to send in well written, interesting stories and also will ask the Mufti Committee to see what we can do to improve mufti without an additional expense.

n.
Castlemaine Sub-Branch – Baulderstone Report
The Chief Executive Officer advised that once the Baulderstone Report is finalised, we will then pass the information sought by Castlemaine to the Sub-Branch.

o.
Seminar re Corporate Governance & Fiscal Accountability
This has been referred to a Sub-Committee who are as yet to meet.  The Terms of Reference are being finalised and will be circulated within the next two weeks.

p.
Strategic Planning Initiatives
Strategic Planning initiatives will be discussed at the Future of the League Seminar on the 14th November.  The State President alluded to some of the initiatives at the opening of this meeting.

q.
Big Brother|Big Sister Partnership
Mr Webster advised that the Memorandum of Understanding is ready to be signed by both organisations.  The Department of Veterans’ Affairs has given assurances with regard to access to information.

It was agreed that the partnership  between the RSL and the Big Brother|Big Sister organisation continue, subject to the agreement being signed off by both parties.





(Pahl – Lewien)
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It was noted that at a previous meeting of the State Executive $20,000 from Welfare Funds was ear marked for this project.  Mr Webster has now recommended that a maximum of $10,000 be paid in the current RSL financial year (ie to end of March 2009).

· Confirmation of Minutes
It was resolved that the minutes of the previous meeting held on the 22nd August 2008 be confirmed.





(Slaughter - Cullen)
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· Corporate
A.
FINANCIAL

(John Cullen)
1.
Schedule of Cheques & Financial Statements
a. Cheque Listing

It was MOVED that the schedule of cheques drawn on the accounts during the month of August for the Victorian Branch for $482,612.94 and for the month of September for $645,404.50 and for the RSL General Appeals Patriotic Fund for August for $221,938.44 and for September for $554,229.79 be approved.  
The Statements show that the actual year to date is $396,000 compared with budget of $272,000 which is a favourable variance of $124,000.  This is a healthy position and is due to an unexpected donation of around $100,000.

The figures show we are going to be under budget for the year.


b.
Standard Chart of Accounts

The Chief Operations Officer advised that the LSBA Executive recently agreed to the following 
motion:


“That a mandatory Standard Chart of Accounts be adopted by all Licensed Sub-Branches and 
to come into effect 1st January 2009. The Chief Financial Officer will provide the Standard 
Chart of Accounts and will advise as to the implementation process”.


The recommendation was acknowledged and endorsed by the State Executive.






(Lewien-Matons)
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Rob Gay has completed the initial draft.  A couple of Licensed Sub-Branches will be asked to “test” the Accounts.  The Accounts will be presented to the LSBA meeting on the 6th November.


c.
Use of Welfare Patriotic Funds

Mr Logan raised the issue of the use of Welfare Patriotic Funds and the payment of salaries to 
volunteers.
The State President answered his question as follows:-


The Policy Paper that was issued by the State Branch in regard to the use of Patriotic Welfare 
Funds to pay salaries and associated costs re the provision of welfare by ACC’s and volunteers 
still stands.


There is no question that Welfare Patriotic Funds can be used for this purpose.  However, with 
Licensed Sub-Branches it is expected that they do not use these funds, but they use funds 
generated as a consequence of gaming as part of their 50% contribution to welfare and the 
community to satisfy the ITEC arrangements.


If Licensed Sub-Branches start using Welfare Funds for this purpose, then the agreement we 
have with the ATO will be compromised.


d.
Financial Statements
It was moved that the Financial Statements as tabled be accepted. 




(Cullen - Webster)
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The Financial Statements are attached as Annex A.

2.
PROPERTY 

(John Cullen & Rob Webster)
a.
Safety Audits
A Sub-Committee has been convened to commence the evaluation of the recently completed 
Sub-Branch safety audits.
The Sub-Committee’s main objective will initially be to highlight the more critical Sub-Branch 
safety issues, (primarily in regional areas), formulate a strategy and nominate funding 
required for moving forward to commence the necessary works.  
The Sub-Committee will comprise John Cullen, Chief Financial Officer, Rob Webster and 
Bryan Arendse.
Bryan Arendse is to co-ordinate the new Committee and arrange the meetings prior to the next 
Property Committee meeting.

b.
Hastings RSL Sub-Branch
A letter from Hastings Sub-Branch has been received in relation to the need to address termite eradication.  The comments raised in the letter addressed to the Chief Executive Officer were noted.
Rob Gay has visited the Sub-Branch to complete an audit of the financial status of the books.  
The audit revealed a discrepancy in the bar takings, which highlighted leakage in the beer 
barrels.  This is in the process of being rectified which should potentially increase bar 
revenue.
c.
Darebin RSL Sub-Branch Inc.
An application had been lodged with DVA for funding of $32k (75%) for a 12 seater bus.

It was noted by the CFO that gaming revenue has been impacted on at the Sub-Branch due to the kitchen, function room etc. not being operational.  It was acknowledged that this is being monitored in light of financial commitments regarding the building works.

An additional request was tabled from the Darebin Sub-Branch seeking bridging finance for payment of GST.

The CFO confirmed that the Sub-Branch had highlighted the possible need for the interim funding in an original development submission. It was noted that as it is a cash-flow requirement, it cannot be factored into the borrowings from the ANZ.

The Sub-Branch confirmed that the monies will be refunded by 31st December 2008.

It was recommended that bridging finance of up to $50k be funded at a rate of 8% pa, to be repaid by 31st December 2008, with a standard Loan Agreement in place.





(Webster – Byrne)
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The State President, the State Honorary Treasurer, the Chief Financial Officer and Mr Rossi left the meeting.

The Senior Vice President assumed the Chair.
d.
Ouyen RSL Sub-Branch
Further to the ongoing investigation into the updating of the Sub-Branch Title particulars, the Sub-Branch President, has attended ANZAC House and had agreed to the following actions to enable the sale of the property:

1. Trace the next of kin of the deceased Trustees

2. Williams Winter then be authorised to transfer the property Title to State Branch

3. Approach a local real estate agent to place an expected selling price on the property

4. The proposed distribution of funds from the sale to be presented to State Executive for approval.
It was noted that the planned sale of the property is in train and a further update of this matter will be tabled at the next Property Committee meeting.

e.
Blackburn RSL Sub-Branch
Due to the impending sale of land currently owned by the Sub-Branch for a large scale development, the State Executive at the August meeting requested the Sub-Branch repay the $58k stamp duty and legal fees previously funded by State Branch.  The Sub-Branch has agreed to repay the total amount on completion of the sale of their property.
In addition, agreement has been given for the proceeds of the sale, to be managed on behalf of the Sub-Branch by State Branch.
Due to an interim cash flow discrepancy pending the sale of the property, it was resolved that bridging finance of $30k be covered by State Branch subject to written confirmation by the Sub-Branch agreeing that all monies be repaid on completion on the sale of the land. 
f.
Warracknabeal RSL Sub-Branch
Further to the August State Executive Meeting, Mr Byrne advised the State Executive of some of the maintenance works taking place and the associated costs.  
It was noted that the building the Sub-Branch uses is owned by the Department of Sustainability and it was their intention to demolish it, but instead they have given it to the RSL for a peppercorn rent.
White ants were found in the building, but it does not present a major problem.  The Sub-Branch has received a grant from DVA for $20,000 towards the renovation and it was also noted that the Horsham Sub-Branch has assisted financially.

The Sub-Branch hopes to have the renovation complete by the end of the year.
j.
Development Policy
Deferred to the next Property Committee meeting.
g.
Fish Creek RSL Sub-Branch
With reference to the August State Executive Meeting, and following further discussions with the Sub-Branch, it was noted that the matter regarding the boundary relocation is now in the process of being resolved.
This matter has been successfully rectified by ongoing discussions culminating in negotiations with the Chief Executive Officer, and the final outcome will be confirmed at the next meeting.
h.
Koo Wee Rup RSL Sub-Branch
Further to the July State Executive Meeting, it was resolved that the title to the Sub-Branch property be transferred to the State Branch and that the Property Manager arrange the transfer and sale of the property.
The Property Manager confirmed she is expecting quotations from two local real estate agents nominated by the Sub-Branch to commence the sale process of the property.
i.
Kyneton RSL Sub-Branch Inc.
It was noted that further to the February State Executive meeting, where approval was given to proceed with the purchase of land for future car-parking facilities at the Sub-Branch, after due consideration by the Committee and members in light of the pending 2012 gaming review, the Sub-Branch has advised that they will not proceed with the proposed purchase of the land. 
j.
Broadford RSL Sub-Branch
The CFO confirmed that both he and the Chief Executive Officer met with the Treasurer and President of the Sub-Branch.
The Sub-Branch has now collected $200k (including $100k from the insurance payout) towards their building development fund and is hopeful of receiving a further $200k from the local Shire, $200k from State Government and $100k from other donations.
During discussions it became apparent that there was a need to prepare concept plans to enable initial costings for the proposal. The CFO advised the Sub-Branch that he would endeavour to locate an architect that would provide the concept plans on a pro bono basis.
Subsequent to the meeting Baulderstone Hornibrook were approached. They have confirmed that an architect has been briefed and is prepared to offer assistance.
It was resolved that once the proposal is finalised, it be submitted to the Sub-Branch Committee for their approval, contingent on Baulderstone Hornibrook being appointed to project manage the development.
It was acknowledged that Baulderstone’s have been appointed as the Project Managers for the new works planned for Broadford.
k.
Woodend RSL Sub-Branch Inc.
A letter was tabled from the Sub-Branch providing an update on the Sub-Branch property and seeking a meeting with State Branch to discuss their proposed building works and land sub-division.
The Chief Executive Officer has replied to the Sub-Branch indicating that they should meet with him and the CFO to discuss their proposal and needs.
The Sub-Branch has secured the services of a roofer to repair the roof structure and they will be in a position to re-occupy the premises when that has been carried out.  The Sub-Branch will then decide on further building work or extensions.

l.
Sale RSL Sub-Branch Inc.
Further to the August State Executive Meeting, it was noted that further information is now required in order for a full appreciation of the scope of the project. It was agreed that the CFO and Chairman meet with the Sub-Branch Committee to discuss their proposed works.
It is also recommended that the funds enabling the works be managed by State Branch to ensure the integrity and viability of the project.



(Pahl – Heslop)
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m.
Frankston RSL Sub-Branch Inc.
A submission from the Frankston Sub-Branch was tabled outlining the further development of the Sub-Branch site. The proposal is:
· Redevelop the Simpson Function Room

· Develop outdoor areas

· New car-parking 

Cost of Project:

· Simpson Room and Car-parking 


$2.78 m

· Outdoor areas 





$  .635m
· Total cost





$3.415m
 To be funded by:

· Building Patriotic Fund Reserves


$1.026m

· Loan from Sub-Branch Reserves


$  .300m

· ANZ Finance





$2.089m
· Total Funding





$3.415m
The increased ANZ line of credit takes the total bank debt to $3.965m. Based on current EBITDAR levels of $900,000, the Sub-Branch BPF, with borrowings of $4m. over a 7.5 year payback at an interest rate of 8%, has an interest ratio of 2.9 times and a capital and interest ratio of 1.3 times.
It was moved that, based on those ratios, it was recommended that the total development of $3.415m be approved in accordance with the funding proposal. 



(Paterson – Byrne)
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It was noted that whilst it has been approved, a prudent approach would be to review the proposal in light of the current economic circumstances and this was agreed by the State Executive.

n.
Watsonia RSL Sub-Branch Inc.
The CFO advised the meeting that the Sub-Branch has had a number of meetings with the Bundoora Bowling Club to discuss a possible merger.  It was confirmed that Bruce Curl has attended information meetings for both the Sub-Branch and the Bowling Club, and members of both entities appear to support the proposed merger.
The Bundoora Bowling Club has a membership in excess of 300 and reflected net Club Funds at the 12 months ended March 2007 of $270k including Cash Assets of $174k.
An Amalgamation Agreement prepared by Williams Winter has been executed by both parties.
It was recommended that the merger proceed subject to:

· A  business case has been received which outlines the profitability of the proposal;
· Advice from Bruce Curl that the Watsonia RSL Sub-Branch membership agreed to the amalgamation at a meeting held on 7th October and the Bundoora Bowling Club unanimously agreed to the amalgamation at a meeting held on 8th October.

It was recommended that the amalgamation be approved.





(Matons – Heslop)
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o.
Kew RSL Sub-Branch Inc.
A Project Summary from Baulderstone Hornibrook for the development of 9 town houses on the land, owned by the Sub-Branch, at 74 Charles Street was tabled.
The proposal detailed that the profit from the project, circa $4.5m, will be used to develop the Sub-Branch facilities and to provide a sinking fund to enable ongoing repair and maintenance issues. 
The CFO advised that the proposal was agreed to at a Special General Meeting of members of the Sub-Branch held on 20th August 2008.
With regard to the financial viability of the project, and  from a pure cash-flow basis, the project should be viewed in the following way:


Gross Value



$12,075,224



Total Revenue



$12,075,224


Maximum Loan



$7,147,947
 

 

Construction Costs


$6,741,000


Interest & Finance Costs

$441,513


Sales and Marketing
3%

$362,257


Total Development Costs (B)

$7,544,770


Profit




$4,530,454


Sq meters



1532


Rate




7882

The issue regarding carparking requirements by the Boroondara Council for the future development at Kew was raised by Tony Wilson.  It was acknowledged that this could potentially be an issue i.e. the allocation of sufficient carparking as a condition of granting planning permits, this matter was noted.

It is recommended that the proposal continue and, once appropriate planning permits have been 
approved, that the proposal be returned to the State Executive for approval.




(Lewien – Pahl)
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The Acting Chairman, Mr Webster, declared a conflict of interest  in this matter which was  so 
noted.
p.
Balwyn RSL Sub-Branch
It was noted that the Balwyn Sub-Branch has donated $5,000 to the Rokewood Sub-Branch for the repairs to their roof.
The Chief Executive Officer is to write to Balwyn expressing gratitude for the donation.


q.
Toora RSL Sub-Branch
In response to previous requests to the Sub-Branch for documentation to support works proposed and completed, detailed financials, plans etc. were tabled.
It was noted that all documents requested had been forwarded by the Sub-Branch but a query exists regarding the funding of the future proposed works.
Subject to clarification of the funding for the works being sent to the Property Manager for submission at the next meeting, it was recommended that approval be given to the Sub-Branch to proceed.
r.
Apollo Bay RSL Sub-Branch
A submission was tabled from the Sub-Branch requesting approval to proceed with a future upgrade to the bar area, a new smoking area, and kitchen renovations amounting to $50-60k.  It was also noted that the Sub-Branch has received grant monies amounting to $10k.
The Sub-Branch has deferred proceeding with the works pending a decision regarding the grant which has now been approved.
Rob Gay has advised that the Sub-Branch has more than enough funds to meet the estimated works of up to $60k.
The Property Committee concurred that as grant monies have been approved, and the Sub-Branch has sufficient funding to complete the proposed renovations, approval be given to proceed with the works up to $60k – if this amount is exceeded, notification be given to the Property Manager prior to commencement.
Approval to commence works up to $60k, if this estimation is to be increased, advice be given to the Property Manager for submission to the Committee before proceeding.
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s.
Dunkeld RSL Sub-Branch

The Dunkeld Sub-Branch plan on donating their existing property to the Public Lands Committee to facilitate the building of a Community Centre.  Although the land owned by the Sub-Branch is estimated at $50k, there has not been any clarity on how much room will be allocated for the RSL usage when the building is completed.

A letter tabled from the “Dunkeld Community Centre Project Committee” does not clearly stipulate the conditions of the Sub-Branch donating the land, and to facilitate the transfer more expediently a representative of the project team contacted the Property Manager direct to sell the proposal.

Concern was raised by the Property Manager to the President of Dunkeld regarding the rights of the Sub-Branch for occupancy in the new facility. 

The Committee agreed that further clarification regarding the rights of the Sub-Branch needed to be gained before proceeding with the donation of the property for the new building.
The Chairman and CFO to meet with the Sub-Branch Committee (and possibly the Lands Committee) regarding the proposal, and travel to the property to assess this further before proceeding with the transfer of the title.
t.
Juniper Network – ANZAC House

It was noted that Juniper Networks plan to do minor works to the tenancy i.e. changing of partitioning and furniture which can easily be reinstated in accordance with the “make good” conditions of their tenancy agreement (for information only).  The Property Manager has asked the Chief Executive Officer of Juniper to forward a letter of confirmation regarding the “make good” clause being adhered to in the tenancy agreement before proceeding.
u.
Shepparton RSL Sub-Branch Inc.
A draft submission written by General Manager for future redevelopment of the Sub-Branch was tabled to the Committee.
The CFO concurred with the Committee that clarification needed to be gained on what the Sub-Branch intended regarding future works.
The Chairman and CFO travel to Shepparton to discuss with the Committee their plans for the future development of the Sub-Branch.
v.
Rainbow RSL Sub-Branch

A letter written by the Chief Executive Officer acknowledging the amendment to the Sub-Branch name and accounts was tabled, i.e. the change of the existing Charter to the “Friends of the RSL (Rainbow Branch)”, in accordance with By-Law 20. 
It was noted that a Memorandum of Understanding will designate that the new entity known as “Friends of the RSL (Rainbow Branch)” will maintain the activities and traditions associated with the RSL and maintain and manage the property under the new Charter.
w.
Bendigo & District RSL Sub-Branch Inc.

The Chief Executive Officer, CFO and Mr Curl will travel to Bendigo to meet with the Committee of Bendigo & Eaglehawk Sub-Branch to discuss the future of the property at Eaglehawk.

B. OPERATIONS (Mark Johnson)
The Chief Operations Officer gave his monthly report and highlighted the following issues:-

· 2012 arrangements – All Submissions have been read by the Chairman (61 received) and are now available to be viewed on-line.

· Meeting with Shadow Minister for Gaming – Michael O’Brien.    The Opposition is not putting forward their position until they hear what the Government is going to do.

· Proposal to extend the prohibition on advertising.   This concerns Tabcorp and Tatts, but involves us because our brand could be affected.

· Community Benefits Statement lodgement to the end of September are complete.   A major change is that the hours given by the President and Secretary are being removed from the Community Benefits Statement.    This goes against what we are about.    The hours should be included because the volunteer work given by the President, Secretary etc. is no different to that given by home and hospital visitors in the community.     We are taking this up.

· Directors and Officers liability claims and tighten up reporting process.
· Trauma Counselling – availability – provided by PCA.

· RSL Assist – We have put a submission to Government seeking $66,000 from the Community Support Fund, to provide a Councillor 24 hours, 305 days a year.     Awaiting to hear on the funding request.   This will be raised at the Future of League Seminar.

· Cashcard – Cashcard contract has been signed the new contract has the same conditions regarding transaction fees but has an extension to contract for a further 5 years which exceeds the current change to legislation regarding removal of ATM's with Gaming venues post 2012.   Sub-Branches are urged to have a look at their current contracts and contact Mark Johnson as this is limited to Cash Card arrangements only post 2012.   
· ATM Submission – The RSL ATM Submission has been forwarded to Mr Tony Robinson (Department of Justice) in relation to the proposed prohibition on the ATM’s from all Licensed Gaming Venues in Victoria, we are awaiting a response and opportunity of discussing the submission further.

· Liquor Licensing Updates – Vic Police has established a special task force to ensure that all licensed venues are operating in accordance to the legislative requirements of the Liquor Licensing Act.   There are significant fines in place for any Licensed Venue that does not operate in accordance with the legislative requirements of the Liquor Licensing Act and the Gaming Regulation Act.   Sub-Branches have been recommended to review their current operational procedures to ensure they are fully compliant, as per letter sent out by Chairman, Brian Cairns, on the 8th September.
· Money Laundering – we have delivered the courses to our network.

· RSL Vic Grand final Luncheon – very successful day – change of venue/350 guests in attendance.

· VLGA Council – seminar postponed.
· Hall of Fame Gala Awards dinner – 15th November at the Sofitel – launching Community Benefits Scheme.

· Connecting Seniors Program – (Telstra)   Been successful, great feedback.

· IMG eCommerce – generation of 2009 subscriptions.   Looking to extend the program to 15 Sub-Branches.
· Membership booklets – Finalising voucher inclusions to participating Sub-Branches.   Final order of 20,000 booklets.   It is a way to reward our members who are loyal to our network.

· Membership Promotion 2009

· Various Point of sale material.

· 2 postcards with 2 different messages on the back is info.

· Print run 150,000 to be sent out as part of the renewal process.  Be sent to all Sub-Branches.

· Promoted through IMG on-line.

· Ambassador Card

· customised for the RSL

· has state wide and national recognition

· major retail brands supporting

· investment $1.00 per member for 3 years

· exclusive to service members and affiliates

· 1600 restaurants and accommodation linked to it.
· Costs – we have to issue a new card.    To introduce the card the State Branch initially has to fund it.   It is proposed to increase the capitation fee by $5.00 per member, effective 1st January 2010, unless other funding sources can be identified.

This card will lift our image in the community and will appeal to a younger demographic and show them what benefits they gain from joining the RSL.

The Ambassador card has been taken up by Queensland, South Australia and Tasmania.  Expect ACT to follow.

It was moved that we endorse the Ambassador card proposal, at a cost of $130,000 to be funded by the State Branch in the current financial year and future funding to be identified as part of the review committee.



(Pahl – Heslop)
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We have the capital outlay for the first year and the first year costs will be absorbed by the State Branch.

It was noted that, as a consequence, we cannot introduce the capitation rebate incentive previously considered.
Information on the Ambassador card proposal is attached to these minutes.

C.
AGED CARE|WELFARE


1.
Veterans’ Affairs, Welfare & Aged Care Coordinating Committee  









(Anne Pahl)
Mrs Pahl tabled the minutes of the VAWACC Committee meeting held on the 28th August 2008 which have been circulated to Sub-Branches.  The next meeting will be held on the 6th November.  With reference to the minutes, Mrs Pahl made particular mention of:-

· “Proof of Age” Cards – This has been brought out by the Liquor Licensing Commission which is part of the Consumer Affairs Department.  This card was brought out initially for young people who are 18 and do not have a Learner’s Licence and no Photo of Identity.  Since then this card can be used by anyone such as migrants, refugees etc.  This card is ideal for older members of the community who may be ready to hand in their driving licence and still want a photo ID.  It is recommended that before a member hand in their driver’s licence, they should apply for the “Proof of Age Card”.  Please contact Jane on 9655 5532 if you require an application form.  


The Chief Executive Officer was requested to promulgate this via a Circular and an 
article in the December issue of Mufti.

· Region 8 – Mrs Pahl commended the work done by Mr Hayden Shell in Region 8 and this was acknowledged by the Executive.  The three Hubs are now well on track, due in no small way to the efforts of Mr Shell.

· Mrs Pahl also acknowledged the funding assistance given to this Region from Sub-Branches in other Regions – this is very appreciated.

2.
Aged & Health Support 


(Anne Pahl)
A detailed report from the Manager of the Aged & Health Support Department, Wendy Bateman, was tabled and is attached to these minutes as Annex B.

Anne Pahl highlighted the following items of interest:-
Christmas Parcels
5,944 Christmas parcels will be delivered this year as follows:


Aged Care Facilities

2579


Hospitals


 818


ILU|Own Home


2547

The Chief Executive Officer congratulated Erica D’Lasselle on the work she has done with this project, and thanks were extended to staff and volunteers who have volunteered to help pack the parcels.

Monitoring Statistics

The Acting Chairman requested that as the economic climate worsens, it would be worthwhile monitoring the requests the A&HS Department and Hubs receive and it would be particularly helpful if we could identify whether they come from metro or country areas, regions etc.

Volunteer of the Year

Mr Harold Heslop was congratulated on being named a Volunteer of the Year.  A very worthy recipient for the work he does, particularly with the Swan Hill Regional Veterans’ Centre.

Region 4 ACC

The employment of the Aged Care Coordinator for Region 4 is being held in abeyance.
ACC’s on Leave/Away from Office

Mrs Pahl reiterated that if an ACC is away from the Office or on leave or ill etc., then the next point of call should be the Aged & Health Department at ANZAC House.

Aged & Health Department

It was noted that the previous position held by Wendy Bateman in the Aged & Health Department has still not been filled.  As a consequence, this has placed a heavier workload on the three existing staff.   The position will be filled as soon as a suitable candidate is identified.
NERTAC & SERTAC Report

Mrs Pahl highlighted a comment contained in the NERTAC & SERTAC Report of 7th August 2008 (attachment 5 to A&HS report) made by Mr Barry Telford that with regard to ESO volunteers and the MRCA, there is concern about volunteers fulfilling roles that should be filled by paid employees.

3.
Veterans’ Welfare & Entitlement Support  (Jeff Jackson)

a. Advocates


At the end of September 2008, the Advocates Office held a total of 202 cases under 
appeal, 
which includes 32 new appeals for the month of September.  The total number 
of cases held is 
seven [7] up on the previous month’s total, and overall 65 less than for 
the start of 2008.
Number of New Appeals Received and Total Number of Appeals Held
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Total – 207



  

As can be seen from the data, the number of appeals under the Veterans’ Entitlements Act 1986 continues to decline.  However, the number of new appeals received during September is up on recent months.  Advocates are also reporting an increase in primary level claims to do with all three [3] legislations.  
During the month of September the advocates submitted a total of 20 Certificates of Readiness [COR] for hearing to the Veterans’ Review Board.  The Veterans’ Review Board sat on 17 occasions during September and the RSL State Branch Advocates appeared before the Board on 22 separate matters.    

The advocates attended the Administrative Appeals Tribunal [AAT] on nine [9] occasions in regards to matters arising entirely out of the Veterans’ Entitlements Act (1986).  There are also a further 11 cases pending before the Administrative Appeals Tribunal.  There were nine [9] matters referred to the Department of Veterans’ Affairs for internal resolution under s.31 of the Veterans’ Entitlements Act 1986.

During September there was a total of 20 appeals withdrawn.   Appeals can be withdrawn for 
one of the following reasons:


: Successful internal review action [section 31];


: Not enough evidence to support the claim; and/or


: Voluntarily.

The Veterans’ Review Board have notified us that there will not be any sittings by the Board in 
Victoria for three [3] weeks in October beginning the weeks: 


06 October 2008 - 10 October 2008;

13 October 2008  - 17 October 2008; and


20 October 2008  - 24 October 2008.
The reason we have been given for the break in hearings is that, whilst the Board have a number of Certificates of Readiness for hearing pending there is an inordinate delay in obtaining relevant service and medical records out of the Department of Defence.   


Lastly, the two [2] day Veterans’ Law Conference that was to be held in Canberra on the 5-6 
November 2008 has now been cancelled.

b.
Welfare

Welfare operations to the end of September 2008 include:

· Food vouchers:  There were a total of 15 x $100 vouchers distributed during September at a total of $1,500.00; and

· Financial assistance grants: There were a total of 13 grants approved during September at a total of $13,446.42.
2008 Expenditure:
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· Total expenditure on 

food vouchers so far for 2008:




$15,000.00
· Total expenditure on 


financial assistance grants so far for 2008:

$213,451.54

· Total combined welfare spending for 2008:                  

$228,451.52

During the month of September, the State Branch Pensions and Welfare Manager at ANZAC 
House dealt with three [3] pension applications and received over 250 telephone enquiries 
involving facilitation, referral or assistance on a range of pension, welfare, aged care and medal 
entitlements matters.


The Victorian State Branch currently has 42 wheelchair or electric scooters on long-term loan 
to veterans’ and/or widows.

D.
GENERAL

1.
Member Services 

(David Lewien)

a.
Membership Figures

The figures as at the 10th August 2008  show

Service Members

33,230
Life Members


     758   
Life Subscribers
  
  1,124
Affiliates


26,115
   

Social



41,051
®



Community

    
  1,045


Other


    
    584  

    

giving a total membership of 103,907
® The Social Member figure shown as above only represents those Social Members voluntarily placed on the system by participating Licensed Sub-Branches.

b. Awards




Life Membership






Joseph Bernard Considine 
-
Mentone



Leslie James Peter

-
Warracknabeal



James McMillan

-
Reservoir



Thomas Carmichael

-
Reservoir



Graham Hibbert


-
Reservoir



Rodney Hugh McClelland
-
Frankston

Life Membership Women’s Auxiliary


Betty Jacquline Crittenden
-
Mt Evelyn


50 Year Long Service Award


Stanley Gordon Barber

-
Girgarre



John F Taylor


-
Girgarre


50 Year Long Service Award (Women’s Auxiliary)


Viola Surtees


-
Chelsea


Life Subscription (Service)


Vilnis Mitrevics


-
Morwell



(Lewien - Pahl)
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c.
Membership Figures

Mr Lewien tabled the membership figures as at the 10th October.  A new graph has been 
included which shows the distribution of Service Members and Affiliates in traditional and 
Licensed (gaming) Sub-Branches. 


Member Type


Traditional

Licensed



Service 



10%


46%



Affiliates


 4%


40%
2.
Appeals 


(John Cullen)

Refer to report given under Action Items.
3.
RULES

a.
Amendments to By-Law 10A

The Chairman of the Rules Committee put forward a range of amendments to By-Law 10A 
arising from the 2008 State Conference.  Many of the amendments are of a machinery nature.

It was moved that the amendments as tabled be approved.





(Logan – Slaughter)
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The next process is for Incorporated Sub-Branches to amend their own version of By-Law 10A 
and Frank Bell and Rosemary Kennedy will begin this process by preparing individual sets of 
rules for each Incorporated Sub-Branch in mid-late November.


Footnote: The Acting Chairman thought these rules were required to be now approved by the 
Registrar.  Amendments to By-Laws do not require the approval of the Registrar.


b.
Beechworth Sub-Branch - Draft By-Law 10B 

The Beechworth Sub-Branch has written to the Chief Executive Officer requesting approval to 
incorporate. They do not wish to use the State Branch Solicitors to facilitate this process.The 
Sub-Branch has created its own version of By-Law 10A, minus any reference to gaming.


The Chief Executive Officer advised that the Chairman of the Rules Committee has completed 
a draft version of By-Law 10B which will become Model Rules for Licensed Sub-Branches 
without gaming.


Once vetted by Williams Winter, we will send a copy of this By-Law to the Beechworth Sub-
Branch and advise them if they wish to lodge an application for incorporation, then they are to 
use this version.





(Slaughter – Lewien)
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c.
Amendment to By-Law 6 – Rules of the Women’s Council

The Women’s Council wish to amend By-Law 6 by deleting any references to a Treasurer.  It 
was noted that Mrs Sue Nicholson in ANZAC House has been assisting the Women’s Council 
with the duties normally carried out by the Treasurer.

The Chairman of the Rules Committee has advised that although this is acceptable to amend the 
By-Law in this way, it is preferable that the words ‘Secretary|Treasurer’ be included as there 
will be a requirement from time to time for an Executive member of the Women’s Council to 
sign off on donations and grants etc.


It was moved that the amendments be accepted with the additional provision of a 
‘Secretary|Treasurer’.





(Heslop – Paterson)
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4.
National Congress | National Executive
A report on the National Congress has been circulated to all Sub-Branches under cover of circular No. 26.
5.
State Branch Tribunal
The State Executive noted with appreciation the work done by the retiring Chairman of the State Branch Tribunal, Mr John Lee.  He has done and outstanding job and this was carried with acclamation.





(Logan – Pahl)
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It was moved that Mr Barry May and Ms Gaylene Duncan be invited to join the State Branch Tribunal as members.




(Pahl – Matons)
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Two matters are currently before the Tribunal.    They will next meet on the 10th November to consider the matters further.
6.
Echuca Veterans’ Centre
A veterans’ centre is being established at Echuca.    The Echuca Sub-Branch is involved under the umbrella of the Worker’s Club.

They have sourced a portable building to be parked at the rear of the Worker’s Club.
The Worker’s Club has agreed to give $5,000 to put the portable building in place.

Moama has agreed to donate $2,500 and the Department of Veterans’ Affairs has agreed to a grant of up to $10,000, depending on what the State Branch contributes.

The overall cost of the building is $15,000, with installation costs in the Region of $5,000.

It was agreed that the State Branch contribute $5,000 towards the establishment costs of a Veterans’ Centre at Echuca.






(Heslop-Matons)
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· General Business
a.
2009 Draft Meetings Planner





The draft meetings schedule for 2009 was tabled and is attached to these minutes as the final 
version.
b.
Request for Support from Benalla RSL Sub-Branch
The Benalla Sub-Branch has written requesting a financial donation from the State Branch towards an annual flying scholarship, to be awarded to the most outstanding cadet from the newly formed Benalla 420 Squadron Air Force Cadet Unit.
They are seeking a contribution of $800.

It was agreed that the State Branch contribute $800 per year, to be reviewed after 3 years, towards this scholarship.




(Byrne-Heslop)
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c.
Footscray RSL
The Republic of Vietnam Sub-Branch has approached the Footscray RSL to share their premises.   Both Sub-Branches are in favour of the arrangement.

It was moved that as requested by the Footscray RSL:

(2)
A sign can be displayed showing Republic of Vietnam RSL.

(3)
A plaque can be attached to the existing cenotaph in recognition of the Republic of 
Vietnam Veterans.
Further in relation to the request to fly a Republic of Vietnam Flag alongside the Australian Flag and the RSL Flag.    The State Executive requested that the Chief Executive Officer investigate the current protocol requirements in this regard.



(Matons-Pahl)
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d.
Sorrento|Portsea RSL Sub-Branch 




The Sub-Branch has requested that the interim committee continue until the 31st December 2008, vacate all positions and then call an election to elect a Committee for a 2 year term.  It was moved by the executive that the committee has done an excellent job and the Sub-Branch seems to be travelling well.

It was agreed that the request be approved.




(Logan-Slaughter)
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e.
Region 6 










Region 6 has requested approval to, in the event of the committee not being able to fill all positions, be allowed to appoint 2 members from the same Sub-Branch if the need so arises.
It was moved that the request from Region 6 be approved conditional until the next general Regional Committee elections.




(Paterson-Byrne)
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f.
Vision Australia re Mufti on Audio CD



Vision Australia has written to the State Branch in relation to making Mufti available as an audio CD for the vision impaired.

The cost is $5,000 for 500 copies (equates to $10 per copy).

If agreed, each traditional Sub-Branch would receive one copy and licensed Sub-Branches two.

The Welfare Officers/Volunteers would then be able to deliver the CD to local nursing homes and people living at home where they could listen to the audio CD and then it be passed to the next person.

It was approved in principle that we accept the offer from Vision Australia and request that this commence in the March 2009 edition.



(Logan-Pahl)
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g. Volunteers over 80 years of age

Mr Byrne queried the rules regarding insurance for volunteers over 80 years of age.

The Chief Executive Officer was asked to look into this matter and provide a report to the November meeting.

h. COVVHS

Over 10,000 Australian ex-servicemen were invited to participate in a study on the affects on family of Vietnam service.   Only about 3,000 have responded.   The Chief Executive Officer has advised that this has been mentioned recently in a circular as needing more participants, especially from those who served at that time but did not deploy to Vietnam.
i. 2 Year Committee Elections

The Chief Executive Officer advised that he has received a letter from a member at Shepparton in relation to the two year cycle of Sub-Branch Committees.

The State Executive knows that from time to time they have allowed Sub-Branches to vary the terms of office to one year.
The member from Shepparton has asked the Chief Executive Officer to seek the views of the State Executive on this practice.

The Acting Chairman advised that the State Executive as a body has the discretion to approve vacancies and changes to terms of office after considering the circumstances.
j.
RSL Vic/Trans Civ.
The Chief Executive Officer briefed the Executive on a proposed arrangement the RSL has could enter into with the Trans-Civ organisation.

The aim of the partnership is to assist the employment transition of ex ADF personnel, thus ensuring a successful post military career and lifestyle.
Trans-Civ offers:-

· Development of a professional C.V.

· Preparation and presentation for interviewing.  (Interview technique)

· Employment searching strategies.  (Utilizing modern technology and its 

connection to Defence related companies and businesses.)

· Training information.   (In regards to obtaining further training specifically for civil related employment)

· Transferable skills and employment options.   (This is recognizing current and transferable skills, experiences and positions that have an appealing nature employment wise)

The State Branch will be the primary conduit between discharged ADF personnel and the Trans-Civ organisation.

Links and information about the program will be placed on both the State Branch’s and Trans-Civ websites.

Forms and criteria will be placed on State Branch website for financial assistance in extenuating circumstances.   Jeff Jackson will be the point of contact to assess claims.

The State Executive endorsed the proposal.

k. “YourRSL”

The Chief Executive Officer gave a presentation on “YourRSL”.     “YourRSL” has been developed to engage young people to become RSL volunteers, leading to stability in the volunteer base and the ability to continue providing welfare into the future.

Purpose of the Pilot Program

The pilot program is being developed to introduce YourRSL to a limited number of Sub-Branches and locally based schools.    It is designed to operate initially in schools with a view to expending opportunities for universities and young people in their 20s.   The pilot program will allow the proposed program to be closely monitored during a 12 month period of development, implementation, operation and evaluation.
Operation of the Pilot Program

YourRSL will offer schools and their students the opportunity to take up Home & Hospital volunteering opportunities on a project basis.   The local RSL and the school will negotiate the role/s to be taken on by the young people according to the needs in the area and the capability of both the RSL and the school.    For instance, it is envisaged that schools in country towns may take responsibility for looking after the local memorial/s.
Liaison and negotiation will be undertaken with the nominated Sub-Branches to determine the level of interest and capability to undertake the pilot program and support the school while achieving benefits for those receiving Home & Hospital visiting support.   Following agreement by the Sub-Branch the local school will be contacted and the project explored.

It is envisaged that two country and two metropolitan Sub-Branches together with local schools will be involved in the pilot program.

It is planned to modify the existing volunteer program procedure for use with the YourRSL program.    A kit will be developed to market the proposal to RSL Sub-Branches and to schools where the RSL Victorian Branch volunteer program, the operation of the pilot program, and opportunities to volunteer can be explained.

The Acting Chairman congratulated the Chief Executive Officer on the proposal and acknowledged the work of both Jane Goninon and Austin Phillips.

He suggested we look at approaching the Scouts and Girl Guides, this could also be pursued through the VCES.

l. RSL Website

The Acting Chairman asked the Chief Executive Officer to update our website by ensuring that actual street addresses are included under Sub-Branch name.    Some list only a PO Box.
The Chief Executive Officer advised that Austin Phillips is working his way through this already and is hoping to attach a Google earth map (re directions) next to each Sub-Branch entry.

· Conclusion
On behalf of the State Executive, Mr Webster thanked the President, Committee and staff of the Horsham Sub-Branch for their hospitality.

· Next Meeting
The next meeting of the State Executive is scheduled for the  20th November 2008, commencing at 9:30 am in the Boardroom, ANZAC House.
· Closure
There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 11.50 am.
Chairman
Attachments:-
Financial Statements






Annex A


(Internal & Sub-Branches only)
Aged & Health Support Report





Annex B


(Internal & Sub-Branches only)
2009 Meetings Planner






Annex C


(State Executive, Internal, Sub-Branches & Regions)
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